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MEETING WITH EMNAMBITHI/LADYSMITH LOCAL MUNICIPALITY 

1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 
 
Councillor R Reddy welcomed all present and thanked them for attending the meeting. He requested all present 
to introduce themselves, the organisations they represent and state their role in the project. 
 
A moment’s silence was observed for the recent passing of the Mayor and Municipal Manager of 
Emnambithi/Ladysmith Local Municipality.  
 
Councillor Reddy asked for comments or amendments on previous minutes distributed recently for meetings held 
to discuss the projects. No changes were proposed and the minutes were accepted.  
 

2. ATTENDANCE  
 
Attendance was as follows: 
 
NAME POSITION/PORTFOLIO ORGANISATION 
Coert Venter Client Office Manager (Pumped Storage) Eskom 
Frans Louwinger CED Eskom Enterprises 
Ntombi Malinga Stakeholder Management Eskom Generation 
Desiree Siwela Communication Eskom Generation 
Tony Stott Senior Manager – Stakeholder 

Management 
Eskom Generation 

Carol Streaton Environmental Practitioner Eskom Transmission 
Mamokete Mafumo Environmental Officer Eskom Transmission 
Pieter Steenkamp Negotiator Eskom Transmission 
Tobile Bokwe Senior Environmental Advisor Eskom Generation 
Gladys Kubheka Chairperson Brakwal & Besters Residents Association – 

Ward 13 
Alfred Mbatha Safety and Security – Van Reenen Emnambithi Local Municipality – Ward 13 
Sam Hadebe Chairperson Van Reenen – Ward 13 
James Luthuli Team Leader Van Reenen Development Committee 
Cynthia Motha Technical Assistant Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Peter Opperman BEE Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Angela Ngoato Project Manager Eskom Development Foundation 
Ken Gordon Chairman Wildlife & Environment Society of SA 
Ash Sompersadh Borough Engineer Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Ganas A Pillay Deputy Town Secretary Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Thandi R Ndlovu Deputy President Emnambithi Chamber of Business 
Hilda Ntuli  Member Ezakheni Ward Committee 
NT Buthelezi Councillor Emnambithi Local Municipality 
TE Mazibuko Councillor Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Bertie le Roux Local Economic Development Manager Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Louis van Wyk Chief Town Planner Emnambithi Local Municipality 
R Niemand Councillor Emnambithi Local Municipality 
N Sigasa Councillor Emnambithi Local Municipality 
RG Reddy Councillor Emnambithi Local Municipality 
YE Seedat Engineering Assistant - Planning Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Jose Magasela Chairperson Ward 13 Emnambithi Local Municipality 
Jaana-Maria Ball Team Leader: Environmental Braamhoek Consultants Joint Venture 
Dave Montgomery Project Leader: Roads Braamhoek Consultants Joint Venture 
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NAME POSITION/PORTFOLIO ORGANISATION 
Robert Gibson Project Manager Braamhoek Consultants Joint Venture 
Moses Mahlangu Lead Consultant: Transmission 

Integration 
Margen Industrial Services 

Stuart Dunsmore Project Leader: Transmission Integration PBA International (SA) 
Debbie McKirdy Public Participation Consultant ACER (Africa) Env. Management Consultants 
Bongi Shinga Public Participation Consultant ACER (Africa) Env. Management Consultants 
 
An attendance register with signatures is provided in Appendix A. 
   

3. BACKGROUND AND APPROACH TO THE MEETING 
 
A Public Meeting was held on 6 May 2005 at 09h30 in Ladysmith at the Ladysmith Royal Hotel. During 
consultation with the Emnambithi/Ladysmith Local Municipality, it was suggested that a separate meeting be held 
with the Municipality representatives, Councillors and various Development Committees to discuss the findings of 
the Draft Scoping Reports. 
 

4. OBJECTIVES OF THE MEETING 
 
Councillor Reddy indicated that the primary objective of the meeting is to enable all parties involved to 
understand and recognise the involvement of the Emnambithi/Ladysmith Local Municipality in the proposed 
Braamhoek project and its various components. He stressed that the socio-economic component of the 
Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) is important for the Emnambithi/Ladysmith Local Municipality. 
 
In addition, he indicated that the Emnambithi/Ladysmith Local Municipality is committed to the following: 
 
� Getting communities to participate in projects. 
� Ensuring that decisions taken reflect the demographics of the land. 
� Local Economic Development. 
� Poverty alleviation. 
� Improve quality of life and/or social upliftment. 
 
He stated that the Municipality believes that the project will be a success, i.e. a win-win project for both the 
Municipality and Eskom. The Municipality will ensure that they provide support and assistance to the Project 
Team where possible. He thanked the Project Team and Eskom for the ongoing communication as the EIA 
process and planning progresses. 
 

5. TRANSMISSION POWER LINE AND SUB-STATION INTEGRATION EIAS: MAIN FINDINGS 
OF THE DRAFT SCOPING REPORTS 

 
Mr Stuart Dunsmore (EIA Project Leader, PBA International) presented the main findings of the Draft Scoping 
Reports. 
 
� Findings of Substation DSR. 
� Findings of Turn-in DSR. 
� Findings of Transmission Power Line DSR. 
 
The summary of the information presented is provided in Appendix B. Section 7 below summarises key points 
that were raised and discussed after Mr Dunsmore’s presentation. 
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6. CONSTRUCTION AND UPGRADE OF ACCESS ROADS EIA: MAIN FINDINGS OF THE 
DRAFT SCOPING REPORTS 

 
Ms Jaana-Maria Ball (EIA Consultant, Braamhoek Consultants Joint Venture) presented the main findings of the 
Draft Scoping Report. The following components were outlined: 

 
� External access roads. 
� Internal access roads. 
� Internal site access roads.  
 
The summary of the information presented is provided in Appendix B. Section 7 below summarises key points 
that were raised and discussed after Ms Ball’s presentation. 

 

7. DISCUSSION  
 

This section summarises key points that were discussed: 
Comments/Concerns/Issues Response 
Eskom needs to deal with issues associated with relocation well 
in advance and in close consultation with the 
Emnambithi/Ladysmith Municipality. 

Noted. 

How many permanent employees are expected at the 
Braamhoek Pumped Storage Scheme (BPSS)? 

Approximately 35 permanent after 
construction 

Where will permanent employees for the BPSS be situated? 
Will they stay in Van Reenen, Ladysmith, etc? 

No special accommodation arrangements 
will be made for people working on the 
BPSS, they will be expected to find their own 
housing or accommodation. 

How is Eskom going to deal with sourcing of labour and 
materials locally? Discussions should be held between the 
Emnambithi Chamber of Business, Emnambithi Local 
Municipality and Eskom regarding Eskom’s procurement policy. 

The contract documents will specify that the 
lead contractors must use local sub-
contractors where possible. Eskom will liaise 
with Emnambithi Municipality on the 
availability of local skills and service 
providers. 

Most people living in the Zaaifontein area have a large number 
of cattle. Will Eskom consider alternative arrangements in terms 
of accommodating the capacity of cattle farming in the 
Zaaifontein area since the area will be narrowed due to the 
proposed development? What is going to happen? 

Zaaifontein will not be significantly affected 
by the development of the BPSS, and Eskom 
will consider leasing the land for grazing after 
construction. 

Eskom needs to be aware of the change of ownership on a 
number of farms within the study area. 

Noted. 

There are housing developments planned in the Besters area. 
Cllr Reddy requested Mr Pillay will need to liaise with the 
Department of Housing in this regard and feedback to the 
Project Team. 

Noted. 

The Development Committees were keen to understand how 
Eskom is planning to undertake the relocation process should it 
be necessary. 

Mr Tony Stott indicated that Eskom would 
employ social consultants who understand 
the language of the area, the way people 
live, etc. No decisions have been made 
regarding relocation, however Eskom is 
looking at the best solution possible. 
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Comments/Concerns/Issues Response 
Mr Bertie le Roux requested some clarity on the status of the 
project in terms of the Local Chamber of Commerce getting 
businesses on the tender list. 

This will be done in the near future and 
would be a separate process. All relevant 
parties will be contacted once the process 
has been initiated. 

The Emnambithi/Ladysmith Local Municipality recommended 
that Councillors Buthelezi and Gasa be part of the team that will 
deal with the relocation of graves. 

Noted. 

 
 

8. CONCLUDING REMARKS 
 
Councillor Reddy stressed that all issues were crucial to the EIA process. He asked that all present submit 
comments to the public participation office. Councillor Reddy thanked all present for their input and participation 
in the process and closed the meeting. 

  
 

 

APPENDIX A:  ATTENDANCE REGISTER 

 
A scanned version of the Attendance Register is available on request. 
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BRAAMHOEK TRANSMISSION INTEGRATION 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

 
Notes on Meeting with Mr Alf Lees, Landowner 

6 May 2005, Offices of Mr Lees, Ladysmith 
 

 
Present: 
Mr Alf Lees Landowner and Secretary of the Ladysmith & District Farmers Assoc. 
Mr Moses Mahlangu Margen Industrial Services, Lead EIA Consultant 
Ms Bongi Shinga ACER (Africa), Public Consultation Consultant 
Mr Stuart Dunsmore PBA International (SA), EIA Consultant, Project Manager 
 
 
1. Mr Lees is a landowner on the Western Route, and is also Secretary of the Ladysmith and 

Districts Farmers Association (Ladysmith FA). 
 
2. As part of the consultation process, a meeting had been arranged with the Ladysmith FA to 

present and discuss the Draft Scoping Report, but was then cancelled. The basis for the 
cancellation is set out in a letter dated 03 May 2005, and Mr Lees confirmed that the 
Ladysmith FA has formally withdrawn from any further participation in the EIA process. 

 
3. In the above letter, it was stated that the members of the Ladysmith FA do not understand the 

detail and full implications of the EIA process. Hence today’s meeting was arranged to 
explain the process in more detail. 

 
4. Stuart Dunsmore explained that unless additional environmental issues were raised by 

stakeholders, the EIA study would be finalized with the issue of the Final Scoping Report 
within the next week or so. It was noted that the comment period closes on the 10th May. 
However, should Mr Lees send any comment in by the 11th, they would be included in the 
final report. 

 
5. SD confirmed a statement made in the letter of the 03 May 2005 that the Scoping Report 

should record that the Ladysmith FA has withdrawn from the consultation process. In fact, a 
section of the Draft Scoping Report has specifically dealt with the issues raised by the 
Ladysmith FA, and in particular the description of Eskom as being a ‘bad neighbour’.  

 
6. The section in question was tabled, and a copy of the Draft Scoping Report was left with Mr 

Lees. (This was in addition to the hard copy of the report sent to the Ladysmith FA when the 
report was published) 

 
7. The Draft Scoping Report also sets out the position adopted by the EIA consultant on 

consideration of the issues raised by the Ladysmith FA. In summary, the issues are seen to 
be of a maintenance and operational nature that should be addressed by Eskom outside of 
the EIA process. However, the EIA assumes that the developer (Eskom) will act responsibly 
in the construction and operation of the development, and it would be important to see that 
Eskom views the issues raised by the Ladysmith FA in a serious light and seeks to address 
them. In our opinion, Eskom is taking action in this regard; though this is expected to continue 
for some time after the EIA process is complete. 

 
8. The Department of Environment Affairs and Tourism (DEAT) will consider the Final Report for 

environmental authorisation and produce a Record of Decision (RoD). The public will be 
notified and a 30 day window of appeal is given. Should anyone wish to appeal against the 
proposed development (assuming it is a positive decision), they should then submit a formal 
appeal to the Minister (details will be given in the notice). 

 



9. DEAT will consider any appeals and will decide on the way forward. Additional investigations 
may be required. DEAT will then make a final decision, and should this still be in support of 
the proposed development, Eskom will begin negotiations with individual landowners for the 
widening of the servitude. 

 
10. Once a positive RoD is awarded and the servitude agreements are in place, Eskom may 

begin construction. Construction will need to comply with any conditions set out in the RoD, 
and typically these are drawn from the EIA report (i.e. the Final Scoping Report). Eskom is 
also expected to appoint a full time environmental officer for the site work. Landowners can 
report any problems to the environmental officer. 

 
11. Should landowners feel that Eskom is not carrying out the construction in accordance with 

the conditions of the RoD, they may contact the government officials (DEAT or DAEA) who 
should visit the site. Any serious environmental damage may result in DEAT calling the 
construction process to a halt. 

 
12. The national office of Eskom Transmission (i.e. Megawatt Park) remains responsible for the 

EIA process, the negotiation process and construction. Only once the landowners have 
signed to say that they are satisfied that construction is complete and that any rehabilitation 
or cleanup has been done, can Eskom Transmission hand over to the Regional office. 

 
13. It is understood that the new line will be transmitting electricity before this final stage. 
 
14. The above indicates the main stages where landowners may interact with the process. 
 
15. It is the opinion of the EIA consultants that DEAT will consider all environmental issues in the 

authorisation process, but should separate them from current operational and maintenance 
issues raised by landowners. However, it is expected that DEAT will monitor progress 
between Eskom and the landowners. 

 
16. Mr Lees stated that the problems with Eskom have been long standing, but that landowners 

feel powerless in trying to get themselves heard. In addition to the matters raised in previous 
correspondence, Mr Lees noted that Eskom Transmission had asked all landowners to agree 
to Eskom using the power lines for fibre optic cables, and had promised payment as part of 
the changes to the servitude agreement. This was done in 2002, and payment is still 
outstanding.  

 
17. Mr Lees also stated that he had no comfort that the DAEA would be monitoring the 

construction of the line as they were understaffed and were ineffective in addressing other 
environmental issues he had reported to them. 

 
 
Distribution: 
All attendees 
Mr Pieter Steenkamp – Eskom Transmission 
 
The contents of these notes will appear in the Final Scoping Report. 



BRAAMHOEK TRANSMISSION INTEGRATION 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

 
Notes on Meeting at the Farm Doornkop 

6 May 2005 
 

 
Present: 
Mr N Ralfe Landowner  
Mrs L Ralfe Landowner 
Mr J Ralfe Manager 
Mr Moses Mahlangu Margen Industrial Services, Lead EIA Consultant 
Ms Bongi Shinga ACER (Africa), Public Consultation Consultant 
Mr Stuart Dunsmore PBA International (SA), EIA Consultant, Project Manager 
Ms Carol Streaton Eskom Transmission 
Ms Mamokete Mafumo Eskom Transmission 
Mr Pieter Steenkamp Eskom Transmission 
Mr Christo Badenhorst Eskom Transmission 
 
 
1. Mr Ralfe is a landowner on the Western Route, and is a member of the Estcourt Farmers 

Association (Estcourt FA). 
 
2. Mr Ralfe complained that he was only informed of the meeting that morning. He had tried to 

get his neighbours to attend, but that they were already committed to other engagements. 
The consultants said they had been trying to set up a meeting through the Estcourt FA, but 
that this had proved difficult. Last minute arrangements were made when it was learned that 
the planned meeting with the Estcourt FA would not be taking place. 

 
3. Mr Ralfe had managed to get written comment from adjacent affected landowners and 

handed these over at the meeting. 
 
4. Mrs Ralfe stated that they had only received the notice of the Draft Scoping Report three 

days ago, but agreed they do not visit their post box on a regular basis (it can sometimes be 
two weeks between visits). BS confirmed the letters were sent out by registered post on the 
06th April 2005.  

 
5. Stuart Dunsmore described the study process to date and the relevant sections of the Draft 

Scoping Report.  
 
6. Mr Ralfe stated he was both very disappointed and very angry that the decision had been 

made to follow the western route. He already has the Majuba-Venus #2 line crossing his 
property and raised a number of concerns regarding this line, including: 

• He was left to clean up after the construction of the power line, including litter, bolts 
and nuts, wooden boxes with metal strapping and wire. His cattle often got caught up 
in wire for some time after the construction of the line. 

• He is required to maintain the servitude. 
• He is required to manage fires that are started by Eskom contractors during 

maintenance. He has caught contractors making fires for cooking. 
• He has had one incident where a cow has been killed by lightening when standing 

next to a tower. He said it was clear the animal had been burnt down one side of its 
body. He had not reported the incident and was unaware he could claim for this. 

• He had another cow killed by a distribution line that had come down. Despite calling 
Eskom on a number of occasions to warn them of the danger (the pole had rotten 
and collapsed at the base), he got no response until the animal got killed. 

 



7. Mr Ralfe felt he had done his nation a service by accepting the Majuba-Venus #2 line across 
his property. However, he has discovered that a relationship with Eskom is not a good one 
and he and his family do not believe they should be subjected to another line across their 
land. 

 
8. Furthermore, when he had asked Eskom for an extension to a local 11kV line for power 

supply to a new borehole on his farm, he was eventually informed it would be expensive and 
that he had to wait more than a year before Eskom would get round to doing it. Mr Ralfe sees 
that there is little support from the Eskom organisation even if one allows one of their lines to 
cross ones land. 

 
9. SD explained the process that would be followed from here, including: 

• The comment period closes on the 10th May. 
• The Final Scoping Report will be compiled and submitted shortly thereafter. 
• The Department of Environmental Affairs & Tourism (DEAT) will consider the report 

and will announce their decision in the form of a Record of Decision (RoD). 
• The RoD will be advertised and all registered stakeholders (including Mr Ralfe) will 

be notified.  
• A 30-day appeal period will start from the date of the RoD. Any party wishing to 

appeal against the decision will need to submit such an appeal to DEAT. 
• DEAT will consider any appeals and will decide on the way forward. Should this still 

be in support of the proposed development, Eskom will begin negotiations with 
individual landowners for the widening of the servitude. 

 
10. Once a positive RoD is awarded and the servitude agreements are in place, Eskom may 

begin construction. Construction will need to comply with any conditions set out in the RoD, 
and typically these are drawn from the EIA report (i.e. the Final Scoping Report). Eskom is 
also expected to appoint a full time environmental officer for the site work. Landowners can 
report any problems to the environmental officer. 

 
11. Should landowners feel that Eskom is not carrying out the construction in accordance with 

the conditions of the RoD, they may contact the government officials (DEAT or DAEA) who 
should visit the site. Any serious environmental damage may result in DEAT calling the 
construction process to a halt. 

 
12. The national office of Eskom Transmission (i.e. Megawatt Park) remains responsible for the 

EIA process, the negotiation process and construction. Only once the landowners have 
signed to say that they are satisfied that construction is complete and that any rehabilitation 
or cleanup has been done, can Eskom Transmission hand over to the Regional office. 

 
13. Items 8 to 11 above indicate the main stages where landowners may interact with the 

process. 
 
14. The meeting was terminated with Mr & Mrs Ralfe repeating that they were extremely 

disappointed with the decision to route the line across their land, and that they did not want 
the line under any circumstances. 

 
15. Mr Ralfe also handed over written comments on the proposed new power line. These will be 

included in the database of correspondence that will be submitted to DEAT with the Final 
Scoping Report. 

 
Distribution  
All attendees 
 
The contents of these notes will appear in the Final Scoping Report. 



 



E-MAIL CORRESPONDENCE WITH BESTERS FARMERS ASSOCIATION 
From: Stuart Dunsmore (EIA Consultant) 
To: Mr Roland Henderson (recent Chairman of the Besters Farmers Assoc.) 
 
 
From: Stuart Dunsmore @pbai [stuart@pbai.co.za] 
Sent: 16 May 2005 03:53 PM 
To: calyx@mweb.co.za 
Cc: Pieter Steenkamp; Frans Louwinger; Carol Streaton; Mamokete Mafumo; 
Bongi Shinga; Moses Mahlangu 
Subject: 271 - Braamhoek: Comment from Besters Farmers Association (BFA) 
 
Importance: High 
 
Dear Roland 
Thanks very much for your input this afternoon. I have made a few notes of the relevant points as a 
record. 
 
1. You see the fire hazard as a very serious issue in your area, and it will affect both the Turn-in and 
the new Braamhoek-Venus 400kV line. It sometimes takes the combined efforts of the entire district to 
put a fire out. Besters Farmers Association wants to be sure that Eskom will take this matter very 
seriously for any new route in the area. Given the uncertainties in fire fighting and servitude 
management responsibilities between Eskom and the landowners, BFA wish to have a clear written 
agreement with Eskom on these matters. 
2. The BFA are also concerned about increased fire risk during the construction phase, and the 
agreement will need to address this phase. 
3. Eskom guidelines for servitude and vegetation management make it clear that Eskom must 
consider landowner requirements in their servitude maintenance plans. I suggest that the BFA contact 
Mr Jorge Correia, Regional Line Manager for the Eskom Transmission Regional Office (tel: 031-
7105111), and arrange to meet with him to have the matter attended to. 
4. I also suggest you keep Mr Pieter Steenkamp (Eskom Transmission Megawatt Park) informed of 
these matters, and copy him all communications with Eskom regarding servitude maintenance. His 
contact details are: Tel:011-8005818, e-mail SteenkPA@eskom.co.za  
 
5. Will Eskom appoint an Environmental Control Officer (ECO) for the construction of the lines? I 
believe so. They have already appointed one for the Pumped Storage Scheme. Eskom should inform 
all landowners of the construction timeframes (when these are known) and should also inform you of 
the name and contact details of the ECO. This is now being done on other Transmission line 
construction sites. If you do not get any details, contact either of the two persons above. 
6. The BFA need to liaise with Eskom regarding the relocation of farm labourers such that a common 
approach is adopted between the Eskom plans and other land restitution programmes in the area. I 
suggest you speak to Mr Frans Louwinger in this regard. He is the Eskom Project Manager for the 
design and construction of the Braamhoek Pumped Storage Scheme and may direct you to the right 
person dealing with this. His details are: Tel: 011-8004949, e-mail: frans.louwinger@eskom.co.za  
 
I trust the above is a fair reflection of our discussions. They will be entered into our Final Scoping 
report as a record. 
 



Again, many thanks for your input. 
 
regards 
 
stuart dunsmore 
PBA International (SA) 
Engineering and Environmental Consultants 
PO Box 3300, Houghton, 2041 
Tel: +21-(0)11-6465130; Fax: +27-(0)11-6463758; Cell: 082-5799149 
stuart@pbai.co.za  
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